
Consultative Council on Hepatitis C

ANNUAL REPORT 2002

1. Annual Report 

This is the fifth Report of the Consultative Council on Hepatitis C to the Minister for Health and Children submitted under the provisions of Statutory Instrument No. 339/96, and covers the period 1 January to 31 December 2002. 

2. Membership of the Council

Statutory Instrument No. 339/96 provides for the appointment to the Council by the Minister for Health and Children of sixteen members, six of whom are appointed on the nomination of the four representative groups (Positive Action, Transfusion Positive, Irish Haemophilia Society and Irish Kidney Association).  A list of Consultative Council members who served during 2002 is at Appendix A.

3. Meetings of Council

The Consultative Council met on eight occasions during 2002.  At three of these meetings the Consultative Council invited people to attend to discuss issues that had arisen.  Dr John Devlin, Deputy Chief Medical Officer from the Department of Health and Children discussed the issues surrounding post mortem restrictions for persons with Hepatitis C and the control of infection through dialysis.  

Ms Maria Fleming, Regional Hepatitis C Liaison Officer, Eastern Regional Health Authority was invited to comment on the level of dissatisfaction expressed by the representative groups and to give an update of the proposed plans and services in the ERHA. 

Dr Darina O’Flanagan, Director of the National Disease Surveillance Centre advised on the progress being made on the establishment of a National Hepatitis C Database.

Dates of Consultative Council Meetings:

15 January 2002, 26 February 2002, 9 April 2002, 21 May 2002, 2 July 2002, 3 September 2002, 22 October 2002, 10 December 2002.

4. Working Group on the Implementation and Monitoring of the Review of the Health Services Available for Persons with Hepatitis C

The implementation and monitoring of the Review’s recommendations was undertaken by a Working Group of the Consultative Council, chaired by Ms Ann Broekhoven.  One of the recommendations of the Review was “that progress on the recommendations of the Review of Health Services be monitored on an annual basis for three years with a report summarising progress to be completed at the end of this period.” The Group met on one occasion during 2002 and agreed that a Framework and Methodology for the Health Services Review would be prepared and submitted for discussion and sign-off to the Consultative Council.  Council agreed the Review Framework and Methodology and persons were invited to tender for the Review.  One tender received before the closing deadline of 20 December 2002 is currently being considered.

An assessment by the Consultative Council on Hepatitis C of progress made in implementing the recommendations of the report on the Review of Health Services available for persons who contracted Hepatitis C through the administration within the State of blood or blood products is included in Appendix B.

Date of Health Services Review Working Group meetings:

30 May 2002

5. Working Group to organise an International Conference

This Working Group, chaired by Dr Ruth Barrington, is organising an International Conference on Hepatitis C – Past, Present and Future that will take place on 25 – 27 June 2003 in Trinity College Dublin.  The Working Group met on eight occasions during 2002.  The aim of the conference is to discuss new developments in research, treatment and management of Hepatitis C in a context that is as accessible to patients, busy health care workers and young researchers as those at the cutting edge.  The conference is two stranded.  An academic programme will focus on the latest scientific advances in relation to Hepatitis C and will be of interest to scientists and clinicians.  A translational programme will address the challenges of living with Hepatitis C and will be of interest to those with the disease, those caring for people with Hepatitis C and those responsible for health policy and services. Members of the working group have contacted a wide range of international speakers who have agreed to attend and give a presentation or host a workshop at the conference.  The Minister for Health and Children has agreed to open the conference

Dates of meetings of the International Conference Working Group:

26 February 2002, 9 April 2002, 21 May 2002, 2 July 2002, 30 July 2002, 3 September 2002, 22 October 2002, 18 December 2002.

6. Information Working Group

The Information Working Group, chaired by Ms Mary Rowe, Transfusion Positive, published a booklet for persons with Hepatitis C – entitled “Living with Hepatitis C” and a leaflet on Counselling Services for persons with Hepatitis C.  In addition, the Information Working Group, in conjunction with the staff of Our Lady’s Hospital for Sick Children, Crumlin published a booklet on “Hepatitis C in Children, Information for parents of children with Hepatitis C”. 

Council have also considered and agreed, in conjunction with Professor Oscar Traynor and the transplantation team from the Liver Unit, St Vincent’s University Hospital, to publish a booklet on “An explanatory basic guide to liver transplant assessment and procedures in Ireland”.

7. Insurance Issues

The Report by Mercer Ltd, on insurance difficulties for persons who contracted Hepatitis C through the administration within the State of blood or blood products outlined two options for life insurance, (i) State insurance for death due to liver failure and (ii) State-financed insurance pool for those declined cover plus state subsidy of additional premium loadings.  The second phase of research into these two options is underway and the Department of Health and Children is keeping the Council informed of developments on this matter. 

8.
Management of Death for Persons with Hepatitis C

The Consultative Council further considered the need for definitive national guidelines on the management of death, including funeral arrangements, of persons with Hepatitis C.  This issue is of major importance to the Consultative Council. The Consultative Council invited the Chair of the Standing Advisory Committee on the Prevention of Blood-Borne Diseases in the Health Care Setting Dr John Devlin, to attend a meeting of the Consultative Council on 26 February 2002.  The management of death working group also met with a sub-group of the Standing Advisory Committee on 1 July 2002 and the Faculty of Pathology on 19 November 2002 to progress this issue. 

9.
Control of Infection through dialysis

The Council considered the concerns raised by the Irish Kidney Association on the possibility of infection through dialysis.  This issue will be referred to in the forthcoming report of the Standing Advisory Committee on the Prevention of Blood-Borne Diseases in a Health Care Setting.

10. Information Days

During 2002 the Consultative Council on Hepatitis C hosted two Information Days in Dublin Castle.  The Information Day on 2 February 2002 was organised in conjunction with Positive Action and comprised of workshops in both morning and afternoon.  The range of topics covered included recent research on the Anti-D group, update on Hepatitis C, Aromatherapy, Integrative Medicine and Hepatitis C, Trauma and Illness and Skills for Living.  In addition, two publications by the Council were launched, “Living with Hepatitis C” and “Counselling Services for Persons with Hepatitis C”.  Some 150 persons attended the day.

The second Information Day was organised by a committee comprising representatives from the four support groups and hosted by the Consultative Council.  “Living with Hepatitis C” was the theme of the Information Day and also the theme of the plenary session in the morning.  The afternoon comprised of workshops on Related Illnesses, Liver Transplantation, Children’s Issues, Partner’s Issues.  The Consultative Council, in conjunction with the Hepatology Unit, at Our Lady’s Hospital for Sick Children, Crumlin, prepared a booklet titled “Hepatitis C in Children” which was launched at the afternoon workshop on Children’s Issues.  There was a great feedback from the day with over 350 persons attending.  The Council is very grateful to the Department of Health and Children for its assistance in organising the day.

Dates of Information Days:

2 February 2002 and 12 October 2002

11. Committee of Medical Consultants  

In December 2000, following a recommendation contained in the Review of Health Services for Persons with Hepatitis C, the Minister for Health and Children, Mr Micheál Martin, T.D., established a committee of medical experts to discuss treatment protocols.  The Committee comprises medical consultants with primary responsibility for this cohort of patients, whose remit was to agree treatment protocols, including liver biopsy procedures, scoring and the administration of anti-viral therapy.  The committee is chaired by Professor John Hegarty.  The Committee of Medical Consultants is in the process of preparing a report to submit to the Consultative Council and to the Minister for Health and Children.  

During the course of 2002 Professor Hegarty also corresponded with the National Disease Surveillance Centre and the Consultative Council on the establishment of a National Hepatitis C Database. 

12.
Requests by the Minister for Health and Children for advice

No specific requests were made by the Minister for advice from the Council during 2002.

13.
Other matters considered by the Consultative Council
13.1
During 2002 the Council considered the issue of Counsellor Qualifications for persons with Hepatitis C.  The Department of Health and Children proposed that counsellors who were fully accredited members of either the Irish Association of Counselling and Therapy (IACT), Psychological Society of Ireland (PSI) or the Irish Council for Psychotherapy (ICP) might be included on the Health Board list of counsellors for persons with Hepatitis C.  The Consultative Council discussed the matter on a number of occasions and had no objections to the Department’s proposal.  It is the view of the Council that the primary decision to include counsellors on health board lists rests with each health board.

13.2 Members of the representative groups presented reports from the following international conferences:

· Hepatitis C Single Topic Conference, Chicago, March 2002;

· American Association for the Study of Liver Disease Conference in Boston in November 2002.

13.3 The Department of Health and Children updated Council on the following capital developments:

· Funding was made available to Transfusion Positive to acquire offices;

· Building work on the new Hepatology Unit in Our Lady’s Hospital for Sick Children, Crumlin started late 2002;

· A new Hepatology Unit in St Luke’s Hospital, Kilkenny was opened by the Minister for Health and Children on 4 April 2002.

13.4 The Department of Health and Children informed Council that it had funded a three day Palliative Care Course, which was organised and presented by staff from Our Lady’s Hospice in Harold’s Cross in June 2002.

13.5 The Chair informed Council that the Health Research Board had advertised research projects in relation to Hepatitis C and blood utilisation.  Grants are to be awarded in early 2003.

Ruth Barrington

Chair 
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Appendix A

CONSULTATIVE COUNCIL ON HEPATITIS C – LIST OF MEMBERS

Dr Ruth Barrington (Chief Executive of the Health Research Board) (Chairperson)

Ms. Paula Kealy  (Positive Action)

Ms. Josephine Mahony  (Positive Action)

Ms. Aideen Connolly  (Transfusion Positive) – to 3 January 2002

Mr Michael Madigan (Transfusion Positive) – from 30 January 2002

Ms. Mary Rowe (Transfusion Positive)

Ms. Rosemary Daly  (Irish Haemophilia Society) to 6 June 2002

Mrs Susan Clarke (Irish Haemophilia Society) from 27 June 2002

Mr Mark Murphy  (Irish Kidney Association)

Professor John Hegarty (Consultant Hepatologist, St. Vincent’s University Hospital)

Ms. Sheila Marshall (Eastern Regional Health Authority)

Ms. Ann McGrane (A.P., Department of Health & Children)

Ms. Ann Broekhoven (Director, BUPA) 

Mr John Murphy (Biological Sciences Dept., Cork Institute of Technology)

Dr Cliona O’Farrelly (Director of the Research Labs, St. Vincent’s University Hospital) 

Mr Ian Carter (Deputy Chief Executive, St. James’s Hospital)

Ms Susan Corbett (Wellness at Work Co-ordinator, Southern Health Board) from 25 April 2002

Ms Kitty O’Neill (Public Health Nurse, Eastern Regional Health Authority)

Appendix B

Assessment by the Consultative Council of progress made in

implementing the recommendations of the report on
Review of Health Services Available for Persons who Contracted Hepatitis C through the Administration within the State of Blood or Blood Products

1.
 Introduction
Following a request by the Minister to review services for persons with Hepatitis C, the Consultative Council on Hepatitis C contracted Professor Hannah McGee, Director of the Health Services Research Centre at the Royal College of Surgeons in Ireland, to carry out the review on its behalf. The review involved a substantial input from all four of the representative groups.  Health service providers and managers were also involved in the process. The scope of the review was extensive and included the availability and delivery of appropriate services relating to health care and support for persons with Hepatitis C.  

The recommendations in the report covered the full spectrum of health care services and touched on areas of concern to consultant medical staff, nursing staff, paramedical and support staff, and administrative staff. The Council was pleased to note that in many areas the services being provided were broadly meeting the needs of persons with Hepatitis C although there were areas where improvement was agreed to be necessary.

The Review was formally presented to Minister Micheál Martin T.D. by the Consultative Council in March 2000. The Minister accepted the report and assured the Council of his commitment, and that of his officials, to implementing the recommendations of the report in partnership with the Council, the service providers and the support groups.

Copies of the Review were distributed widely: each person with Hepatitis C received a copy, as did administrators and service providers (including all general practitioners, dentists, opticians and pharmacists). Copies were distributed to members of the Oireachtas. A copy was placed on the Consultative Council website.

The Consultative Council appointed a working group to monitor the implementation of the report. It was also accepted from the start that other service issues would emerge as time went on and that progress on new and emerging needs would have to happen in tandem with the implementation of the report.

2. 
Recommendations

The main recommendations of the Review are:

· that a committee of medical consultants be established to agree treatment protocols for persons with Hepatitis C;

· that the system whereby patients are given priority referrals by their consultant hepatologist to another specialty be regularised. Also, a comprehensive referral system for physiotherapy should be established to ensure that it is available to all who require it;

· that guidelines be developed for the management of death, including funeral arrangements, so that the necessary safe practices are understood and accepted by all concerned;

· that health board Hepatitis C Liaison Officers meet on a regular basis to ensure uniformity and continuity in the provision of primary health care services;

· that health board Hepatitis C Liaison Officers ensure choice of counsellors and counselling locations in all health board areas;

· that a general training programme be available for all home support workers and that issues relating to the recruitment and retention of home support workers be reviewed;

· that primary care staff be adequately informed about the actual risk of hepatitis C transmission and guidelines on universal precautions against transmission to ensure that patients will be treated in a sensitive manner;

· that the role of complementary therapies be reviewed  as part of a wider evaluation of the use of such therapies in the Irish health system;

· that a national database be established for research purposes by an independent co-ordinating agency;

· that assurances be given that adequate funding and resources will continue to be provided to ensure a quality health care service for persons with Hepatitis C;

· that progress on the recommendations in the Review be monitored annually over a three year period by a sub-committee of the Consultative Council on Hepatitis C.

3. 
Assessment of the Implementation of the Recommendations
3.1 That a committee be established to agree treatment protocols (including liver biopsy procedures and scoring, and administration of anti-viral therapy) for this particular group.  The committee should comprise the medical consultants with primary responsibility for this group of patients and be chaired on a rotating basis.

In December 2000, on the recommendation of the Consultative Council, the Minister for Health and Children, Mr Micheál Martin, T.D., established a committee of medical experts to agree treatment protocols.  The Committee is comprised of medical consultants with primary responsibility for this cohort of patients, whose remit is to agree treatment protocols, including liver biopsy procedures, scoring and the administration of anti-viral therapy.  The committee is chaired by Professor John Hegarty.  The Committee of Medical Consultants are in the process of preparing a report on their deliberations to submit to the Consultative Council and to the Minister for Health and Children.  

3.2 That the system whereby patients are referred by their consultant hepatologist to another speciality be regularised to facilitate Hepatology Unit staff in making priority referrals in accordance with the ‘two-week’ rule.  A comprehensive referral system for physiotherapy should be established to ensure that it is available to all who require it.

After he received the Review of Health Services the Minister for Health and Children met with the Chief Executive Officers of the Health Boards and Eastern Regional Health Authority (ERHA) in July 2000 and stressed the importance of adhering to the ‘two week’ rule.  As a follow-up to this meeting, the Minister wrote to each Health Board CEO in August 2000 reminding them of the Health (Amendment) Act, Card (HAA) card and the entitlements it confers.

Over the past number of years Hepatology Units have received additional capital funding to improve facilities in addition to increasing staff numbers.  New or upgraded units have opened in Cork University Hospital, Mater Misericordiae University Hospital, St James’s Hospital, St Luke’s Hospital Kilkenny and University College Galway.  Other hepatology units are in the process of upgrading their facilities, in particular Our Lady’s Hospital for Sick Children, Crumlin and Beaumont.

Hospitals have been given funding by the Department of Health and Children to support improvements in liaison arrangements.  A Liaison Officer was appointed in each hospital to ensure that the two week rule is observed.

In addition, a full time post of Regional Hepatitis C Liaison Officer, which includes responsibility for hospital services for persons with a HAA card has been established in the Eastern Regional Health Authority since December 2001. 

When the Review was published, physiotherapy services were only available to HAA cardholders through public hospitals.  In response to the Review, the Department of Health and Children extended access to physiotherapy services to include access to private physiotherapy services. Health Board Liaison Officers have been working to put in place lists of physiotherapists who are willing to provide services to HAA cardholders and bill the Health Boards directly. HAA cardholders can also avail of private physiotherapy services from any chartered physiotherapist and recoup the cost from the Health Board. Cardholders can avail of hydrotherapy services when provided by a chartered physiotherapist, or other services such as chiropractic or osteopathy. The cost of these services will be recouped by the Hepatitis C Liaison Officer, provided that a referral for such services has been obtained by the cardholder from a GP or hospital Consultant. The referral letter need not be sent to the Hepatitis C Liaison Officer in advance, but can be forwarded after the first visit or included with the first claim for payment.  
3.3 That guidelines be developed for the management of death, including funeral arrangements, so that the necessary safe practices are understood and accepted by all concerned. 

A working group comprising of members of the Consultative Council, Faculty of Pathology, an Infectious Disease Consultant and Consultant Hepatologist was established to prepare guidelines for the management of deceased individuals harbouring an infectious disease.  A first draft of these guidelines has been produced, however due to an official IMO dispute further discussions have been delayed.

The Department of Health and Children funded a three day Palliative Care Course for members of representative groups which was organised and presented by staff from Our Lady’s Hospice in Harold’s Cross in June 2002. Similar initiatives will be undertaken in the future if the representative groups express an interest.

3.4 That health board liaison officers meet on a regular basis to ensure uniformity and continuity in the provision of primary health care services.

Health Board Hepatitis C Liaison Officers, representative groups and the Department of Health and Children meet on a regular basis to discuss and resolve any issues that may arise.  

The Minister for Health and Children has met with the representative groups on a number of occasions to listen to their concerns in relation to the implementation of the Health (Amendment) Act, 1996.

The Department of Health and Children is in the process of producing an Information Guide and Leaflet on entitlements for Health (Amendment) Act Cardholders.  Liaison Officers and the representative groups have signed off on the Guide and Leaflet which are currently going to print.  These two new publications will assist in ensuring uniformity of primary care services across health boards.  In addition, Health Boards will still retain the flexibility and discretion to deal with individual unique cases that can occur from time to time.

The Department of Health and Children has funded an expanded Hepatitis C Liaison Officer service in the Eastern Regional Health Authority.  Since 2002, the number of full time Hepatitis C Liaison Officer posts has increased from 1 part time post to 4 full time posts. Each of the Area Health Boards now has a full-time Hepatitis C Liaison Officer to deal specifically with the primary care requirements of Health (Amendment) Act Cardholders, and the Regional Hepatitis C Liaison Officer has responsibility for the monitoring of both primary care and hospital services.

In addition to regular national meetings, at the suggestion of the Department of Health and Children, the Eastern Regional Health Authority has established a Regional Forum which brings the major stakeholders together, including service providers in both primary and secondary settings, representative groups and all Liaison Officers in the Region.  This Forum gives an opportunity for all concerned to discuss issues that are particular to the Eastern Region. A report is forwarded from the Forum to the Consultative Council on Hepatitis C. Workshops have also been organised by EHRA for both service providers and service users to exchange views and share information.

A training day was held by ERHA for the new Area Health Board Liaison Officers and Community Care administrative staff. Liaison Officers in the other Health Boards were also invited to attend. Members of representative groups gave presentations on their experiences of living with Hepatitis C, and of dealing with the health services from their viewpoint. The Department of Health and Children gave a presentation on the historical background of the Hepatitis C infection, so as to put matters into context.

The Consultative Council on Hepatitis C hosted two Information Days for representative groups and Liaison Officers.   At the first Information Day on 2 February 2002 the Consultative Council launched two publications: a booklet entitled “Living with Hepatitis C” and a leaflet entitled “Counselling Services for Persons with Hepatitis C”.  At the Information Day on 12 October 2002 the Consultative Council in conjunction with the staff from the Hepatology Unit, Our Lady’s Hospital for Sick Children Crumlin, launched the publication of a booklet on “Hepatitis C in Children”. Further information days will be held in the future, and other publications are planned to meet identified need.

The Consultative Council is also organising an International Conference on Hepatitis C – Past, Present and Future that will take place on 25 – 27 June 2003 in Trinity College Dublin. The aim of the conference is to discuss new developments in research, treatment and management of Hepatitis C in a context that is as accessible to patients, busy health care workers and young researchers as those at the cutting edge.  The conference is two stranded.  An academic programme will focus on the latest scientific advances in relation to Hepatitis C and will be of interest to scientists and clinicians.  A translational programme will address the challenges of living with Hepatitis C and will be of interest to those with the disease, those caring for people with Hepatitis C and those responsible for health policy and services.

3.5 That health board liaison officers ensure choice of counsellors and counselling locations in all health board areas.

A workshop was organised by Positive Action to consider the findings of the Review and to identify the main issues of concern to their members with regard to counselling. The attendance included members of Positive Action, community-based counsellors, hepatology nurse counsellors, Liaison Officers and Department of Health and Children.

In response to the issues raised, and to representations from the other support groups, the Department of Health and Children looked at ways in which the number of counsellors and range of counselling skills provided by them could be improved. In 2002 the Department proposed to the Consultative Council that counsellors who were fully accredited members of either the Irish Association of Counselling and Therapy (IACT), Psychological Society of Ireland (PSI) or the Irish Council for Psychotherapy (ICP) might be included on the Health Board list of counsellors for persons with Hepatitis C.  The Consultative Council discussed the matter on a number of occasions and had no objections to the Department’s proposal.  The Department contacted each of these bodies to introduce the HAA scheme and to encourage their members to join the Health Board lists. Health Boards were also asked to increase the number of counsellors on their lists, to make specific efforts to identify counsellors who have expertise in marriage guidance and finally to include information on their lists regarding the areas of expertise of each counsellor. As a result of this the list of counsellors available to Health (Amendment) Act Cardholders in each health board has increased.

The Consultative Council on Hepatitis C produced a leaflet entitled “Counselling Services for Persons with Hepatitis C”.  In addition the Department of Health and Children provided funding for the provision of nurse counselling / psychology services in hepatology units in hospitals.  The ERHA, in conjunction with the representative groups and a consultant psychologist have hosted training workshops for counsellors who provide services to persons with Hepatitis C, particularly counsellors who have recently joined the Health Board lists. It is intended that these workshops will be repeated in the future so as to introduce new counsellors to issues relating specifically to Hepatitis C, and to update existing counsellors on new developments in the treatment of Hepatitis C.

3.6 That a general training programme for all home support providers be available.  This programme must have as a basis an agreed strategy regarding the balance to be achieved between duty of care to the provider and the right to confidentiality of health information of the recipient.

A training programme for home support workers was arranged on a pilot basis by the Mid-Western Health Board but met with resistance from HAA cardholders, largely for reasons of client confidentiality. The matter will continue to be kept under review by the Consultative Council.

3.7 That the issues surrounding the difficulty in recruitment of home support providers, including remuneration issues, be reviewed to ensure availability of the service to all who require it.

HAA Cardholders are entitled to avail of home support services, if as a result of their condition they are having difficulty in carrying out normal household chores.  Normal household responsibilities include cooking for a family, cleaning the family home or looking after children, the home support service can cover any or all of these duties. Access to home support services is available to both male and female HAA cardholders on production of supporting documentation from a general practitioner or consultant.  Supporting documentation is forwarded to the Hepatitis C Liaison Officer.

The number of hours of home support to be provided is based on the needs of the HAA Cardholder and their family. The support provided is also flexible, and fits in with each cardholder’s particular circumstances.  

A health board can arrange for the provision of home support service or the HAA Cardholder can decide to directly employ a person of their choice.  The health board is obliged to provide the cardholder with a suitable service, and the onus is not on the cardholder to find a home support worker for themselves. Even if a cardholder sources their own home support worker, most of the health boards will be prepared to undertake the role of employer on the cardholders behalf and to pay the worker directly.  HAA Cardholders who employ their own home support person, can do so, on the understanding that they are regarded as the employer and will be expected to fulfil the usual employer’s requirements, in relation to P.R.S.I., TAX and Public Liability Insurance.  

A National Home Help Agreement was concluded in 2000 which significantly improved the pay and conditions of the part-time home helps employed by the Health Boards. The Department decided that these improved conditions would also apply to home support workers who supply services to persons with Hepatitis C, whether paid directly by the Boards or by the individual HAA cardholders.

The average hourly payment rate to home support workers at the time that the Review was published was around £3.50 per hour. This has now increased to approximately €10 per hour and is updated regularly in line to national wage agreements. The increase in pay and the improvement in terms and conditions has addressed to a significant extent the reasons for the difficulty in recruiting and retaining home support workers by the health boards. Also, HAA cardholders will continue to retain the facility of sourcing their own home support worker if they so wish.

3.8 That staff in all primary care disciplines dealing with this patient group (including general practitioners, dentists and pharmacists) be adequately informed about both the actual risk of transmission of Hepatitis C and the guidelines on universal precautions against transmission of infection; this is to ensure that such patients are treated in a sensitive manner.

In 1996 an Expert Group on the Prevention of Blood-Borne Diseases in a Health Care Setting was established.  This group published its 1st report in 1997, a second report in 1999 and its third report is due later this year.  The Standing Advisory Committee is a broadly represented Group with experts from the fields of infectious diseases (including paediatrics), urology, occupational therapy, public health, National Disease Surveillance Centre and also a legal representative.  The remit of the group is to develop guidelines to prevent transmission of blood borne diseases from healthcare workers to patients and vice versa. The Consultative Council made contact with the Expert Group and is awaiting the Group’s third report. The Council also specifically contacted the Expert Group regarding issues surrounding the management of death.

The Infection Control Nurses Association, in conjunction with the Department of Health, produced a poster entitled, “Standard Precautions in the Healthcare Setting”.  This poster was circulated to relevant personnel within the health service.

A copy of the Health Services Review was sent by the Department of Health and Children to every service provider.  In addition, during 2002 and early 2003 the Department of Health and Children wrote to all opticians and general practitioners to remind them of the Health (Amendment) Act, 1996, the entitlements it confers and to enclose a copy of the Consultative Council on Hepatitis C publication “Living with Hepatitis C”.

3.9 That the role of complementary or alternative therapies in the management of Hepatitis C be reviewed as part of a wider framework of evaluation of the use of such therapies in the Irish health system.

The role of complementary / alternative therapies in the management of Hepatitis C is kept under review within the wider healthcare framework as recommended in the Review of Health Services. During 2002, the Irish Medicines Board submitted a proposal to the Minister for an interim national licensing scheme for traditional and alternative medicinal products including herbal medicines. This scheme is in line with proposed European legislation in this area and will assure consumers that the traditional medicinal products which they buy are produced to an appropriate quality and can be expected to act in accordance with any claims made. The position regarding the proposed licensing of alternative medicines is being monitored to see how it might affect the range and type of medicines that can be made available for HAA cardholders. Cardholders are requested to contact their Liver specialists for advice before any alternative medicine is taken.

The Consultative Council on Hepatitis C wrote to the Committee of Medical Consultants seeking their advice and views on the provision of alternative therapies to persons with Hepatitis C, in light of their liver disease, and is awaiting their recommendations. In the interim, the Department of Health and Children decided to facilitate the Health (Amendment) Act Cardholders as far as possible, in safely accessing services by agreeing to recoup the cost of services provided by complementary therapists on the understanding that the services were prescribed by the consultant hepatologist and performed by a registered healthcare professional. At the information days organised by the Consultative Council sessions were held with complementary therapists and talks given about alternative remedies. 
3.10 That a national database be established for research purposes; this to be located at an independent coordinating agency and run in association with relevant groupings.

The Department of Health and Children provided funding to the National Disease Surveillance Centre (NDSC) to establish a National Hepatitis C Database.  Responsibility for the development of the database within the NDSC was assigned to a medical consultant with expertise in public health medicine and epidemiology. The terms of reference for the database have been prepared and work has commenced with a process of consultation with the major stakeholders, including the Consultative Council. Nominations have recently been invited to a range of interested parties to join the Database Steering Committee and the Scientific / Technical Committee.

3.11 That assurances be given that adequate funding and resources will continue to be provided to ensure a quality health care service for this patient group.

The Minister has assured the Consultative Council and the support groups that adequate resources will continue to be allocated to the provision of Hepatitis C services. Health Board Liaison Officers submit quarterly returns to the Department of Health and Children on the usage and expenditure on primary care services in relation to HAA Cardholders.  Actual expenditure is monitored against anticipated expenditure as the year progresses, and an estimate is formed of requirements for the following year. Consideration is also given to requirements for improvements in services or in the provision of new services. Funding has also been made available for the significant improvement of capital facilities at the designated hospitals.

In addition to the resources provided for primary and healthcare services, significant additional funding has been given to the four support groups, Transfusion Positive, Positive Action, Irish Haemophilia Society and the Irish Kidney Association to fund their continued work for their members, including new offices for Transfusion Positive and additional facilities for Positive Action.  Additional funding has been provided to the Irish Haemophilia Society which will facilitate the provision of more appropriate premises.

3.12 That progress on the recommendations of this Review be monitored on an annual basis for three years with a report summarising progress to be completed at the end of this period.  Progress to be monitored by a sub-committee of the Consultative Council on Hepatitis C.

A subcommittee of the Consultative Council was established and met on a number of occasions to monitor progress.  A new Review of Health Services is being initiated. 
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